Abingdon Society of Bellringers

St. Nicolas Steeplekeeper Report for 2013 AGM

St Nicolas Bells

Last year’s annual maintenance and inspection which took place December 2011 by Whites of Appleton identified the following: 

Quote---“

1
the frame, notably the grillage, should be cleaned and repainted.

2
the pulley sheaves are heavily grooved and the runner board slots are worn allowing the sliders to slip. 

3
a sound-chute (terminating in the middle room) could be fitted to the treble to increase the volume in the ringing room.

All these items are under consideration by Hugh and Mark and are scheduled for November this year.
---“

Items 1and 2 were successfully completed in November 2012 best described by Hugh in his Tower Captain’s report: -

The pulleys and running boards have now been replaced and a sound chute installed.  The sound chute has been a success and we can now hear all the bells with the door to the bell chamber closed.  Fund raising was successful with the ringers contributing over £1000.  The “Fit & Able-bodied” helpers (Tim, Reg, Brian and Hugh) both removed the old fittings and installed the new ones, earning a deduction of £1,100.  With the grants of £842 from the Town, the Guild and the Branch, we more than covered the cost leaving a balance in St Nicolas’ bell fund. This surplus will go towards the next project, painting the frame.

A big thanks to all four helpers for their sterling efforts and a special thanks to Mark for all his work at Whites of Appleton providing new runner boards and pulleys for each bell. His sound chute from belfry to just above the floor in the middle chamber is remarkable for its simplicity and effectiveness. The treble bell can now be heard loud and clear in the ringing chamber.

Whites of Appleton completed the annual maintenance of the bells in December.

Efforts to make three spare stays seem to have stalled but will be pursued again soon. We are still down to only one spare stay, which is our template.

St Nicolas clock
It runs like clockwork since the new motors were installed and synchronised to the Rugby signal! The council may be approached to illuminate the clock faces. 

St Helens clock 

After last year’s substantial repairs to the clock chiming motor and the timing weight by Cumbria Clocks St Helens clock has reliably kept good time.

I would like to thank Mark and Hugh for their support.

Reg Sidlow
May 2013
